S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th July 2022 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr I Jordan, Mr M Narborough, Mrs T Banks, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Evans, Mr S Wells, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

APOLOGIES: Mr D Price, Mr P Bland, Mr J Smallwood, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and County Councillor Mr N Daubney
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 14th June 2022, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Hofmeister with one abstention, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Vice Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant and Mr Wells declared an interest as he knows Master J (Request received for a Pump Track at the 9-acre field - Assets matter).
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 
Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report.
Borough Councillor Middleton: No Report

County Councillor Daubney:  No Report
6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last full Parish Council meeting, however, he wished to update members on one or two matters.

Allotments - Update: He explained that he had visited the Allotments over the last two days and confirmed that the first of three cockleshell deliveries had arrived to improve the roadways. He added that he had also carried out some repair work on two leaking Water Tanks.
(Clerk’s Note: All three deliveries of cockleshells have now been received).
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Community Wildlife Allotment Garden - Plot 22: Mr Narborough spoke regarding Plot 22 and explained that Mrs S had been in touch to query whether the Plot had been given to her free of charge in perpetuity. 

Mr Narborough explained that Mrs S had been allowed the Allotment Plot free of charge for one year due to its current state, and at the last meeting held in June the Parish Council had also agreed to contribute £200.00 towards the project, however, future rental payments had not been discussed.

Members discussed the situation and Mr Narborough proposed that Mrs S be allowed the Plot free of charge for this year, however, must pay the appropriate rental fee thereafter, this was seconded by Mr Jordan.
Mrs Banks commented that the Allotment Plot is for use by all Tenants as a Community Garden.

Mr Scales suggested that the project should be monitored, and the situation reviewed again next year.

After further discussion, Mr Scales proposed that Mrs S be allowed the Allotment Plot number 22, free of charge for 2022/2023 and then the situation be reviewed next year, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.
The Green - Pond Update:  Mr Narborough was pleased to confirm that on 24th / 25th June 2022, Carben Construction had been to complete the remedial works to the chamber at the Pond, it is hoped that this work will resolve the flooding issues experienced over the winter months.
Mr Narborough stated that correspondence had been received from Mr E, a resident thanking the Parish Council for what it had done to resolve the problem.

Mr Jordan thanked Mr Narborough for all of his hard work and effort with the situation and for hopefully bringing the matter to a conclusion.

Mrs Gotts reported that a road sign has been dumped in the Pond and asked if this could be removed.
Mrs Kirby confirmed that Mr Bob McIntyre has already been asked to retrieve the sign and to have a general tidy up in the corner of the Pond nearest to the Swan Pub.

Mr Narborough confirmed that the Parish Council now has a plan of the pipes at the Pond, and these will be retained along with some photos for future reference.
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Village Hall and Parish Office:  Mr Jordan confirmed that the Structural Survey reports have now been received for both the Village Hall and the Parish Office.
There have been no issues highlighted and the Surveyors Invoice has been paid.

9 Acre Field – Request for a Pump Track:  Mr Narborough explained that an email had been received from Master J regarding the creation of a possible pump track for bikes at the 9 Acre field, it was said that a pump track is a circular track made of either dirt or cement with mini bumps, twisty turns, and jumps. 
Mr Narborough stated that Master J had been invited to and was expected to attend the meeting, but had not done so, Mr Narborough referred to the email in which Master J had indicated that the pump track would be a great addition to the skate ramp. It would fit well with the local bike trail in the local woods and would not need to destroy the local wildlife in the field. People of various ages would love this in the park, and it could be made simply from compacted mud so it would be reasonably cheap to make.
Mr Wells declared an interest and explained that Master J is his fourteen-year-old Godson, he added that we currently have a skate ramp, zip wire etc. so this would be an addition to that.

Mr Jordan stated that we must be clear that the 9 Acre field is not part of Wootton Park, and it will be owned and managed solely by South Wootton Parish Council, he added that currently the Parish Council does not yet have formal ownership of the land and is waiting for the legal paperwork to be received.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that Master J’s suggestion should be put on the list of ideas for future consideration, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that a meeting had been held on Wednesday 6th July 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

First quarter year accounts: Mr Jordan explained that members of the Finance Committee had gone through the first quarter finances and said that the figure in the spend column was slightly over quarter of the Budget, due to some one-off costs, including £4,895.00 which was spent on the Track across the Green and the Pond drainage pipes.

With some Grant money due, Mr Jordan confirmed that the current nett total of £31,223.54 against a Budget of £99,965.00 is good.
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Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the first quarter accounts; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
To review/approve the Duties of the Responsible Financial Officer: Mr Jordan explained that members of the Finance Committee had also looked at the Duties of the Responsible Financial Officer document and explained that it had no amendments or additions. 
With no questions and all members happy, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Duties of the Responsible Financial Officer document, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mr Jordan confirmed that he had seen the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation and was happy that along with the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account they correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

He said that these would be signed off at a later date, when Mr Price and Mrs Cornwell are present.

All members were happy. 
Planning  

Planning Reports:  In the absence of Mr Bland, Mr Jordan explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Report with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

Mr Wells enquired about the proposed Medical Centre at Edward Benefer Way and asked what the current situation is.

Mr Jordan stated that it is still at the Reserved Matters stage.

Comment was made that at a recent Borough Council Planning Meeting when the Larkfleet Application was discussed, their application had been granted by the Borough Council with a spur coming from the roundabout providing access to the new Medical Practice.

Mr Jordan stated that Mr Bland is going to contact Mr Chris Acton, Director at The Primary Care Partnership to make him aware of the situation and hopefully get them on board with the idea to link in with the roundabout rather than to use the separate access junction. 
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Policy
Mr Jordan confirmed that no meeting had been held. 
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Junior School: - See attached.
Mrs Banks informed members that some children from the Junior School had recently taken part in a Public Speaking competition, she said that the children had done very well bearing in mind that they had not entered the competition for several years.

Mr Jordan added that Mrs Cornwell had contacted KES Academy to encourage more youngsters to come onto the Parish Council, although no response had been received.
Mrs Banks stated that she would provide Mrs Cornwell with details of the Head of Engagement for the West Norfolk Academy Trust, it was suggested that some students may be interested in attending a Parish Council meeting to see what goes on. 
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts reported that a meeting had been held on 23rd June 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

It was said that the Wootton’s Football Club plan to host their annual summer tournament this weekend.

Painting of the Pavilion by the Football Club has been authorised and the paint for the job has been purchased, with help of a £300.00 Grant from Borough Councillor Nockolds.

Members thanked Cllr Nockolds for her kind contribution, the painting will take place in due course.

Finally, Mrs Gotts added that the “200 Club” is to be promoted and she will be carrying out a leaflet drop in the local vicinity.  Mrs Nurse will kindly organise the leaflets and Mrs Gotts will deliver them.
With no questions, all members were happy.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks confirmed that a meeting had been held on 21st June 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
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She said that the SWiB Team had discussed the 9-acre field and Mr Mills had kindly surveyed the grass in the field.

It was reported that there is a great diversity of grasses there and the area looks lovely, but Mr Mills had felt that the area needs managing like a wildflower meadow, with a single grass cut in July/August each year. 
Certain areas in the centre used by dog walkers and along the Wootton Park side are not growing particularly well and these areas could be kept cut as an official path.
Mr Mills had suggested that the field cannot just be left unmanaged as many woody species are growing and this would turn the area into a shrubbery. 
Mrs Banks stated that it was suggested that the best idea would be to cut the dog walking areas in May and the rest once a year in August.

Mr Jordan confirmed that once the Parish Council takes legal ownership of the land, the matter will be discussed by the Assets Committee.
With nothing more to add and no questions, all members were happy.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus
Norfolk Coast Partnership

Workshops May - Nov


Info
NCC




Norwich Western Link Update     

    “

NCC




Safer Newsletter



    “

NCC




Temporary Road Closure






West Newton




    “

Police




Safer Neighbourhood Action 







Panel Meeting Info



    “

James Jones



Request for Pump Track




9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
56
ECS Computers

108402
Domain name renewal
  24.00

57
A10 Pest Control

108403
Pest Control Pond/Allots
108.00

58
MKM



108404
Electric Box Cover

  38.03

59
Brights



108405
VH Cleaning


451.01

60
Mrs S Say


108406
Cont’b Comm Allotment
200.00

61
ESPO



108407
VH Gas – May

  
  73.40

62
Carben Construction

108408
Pond Road/Drainage            5874.00

63
Pattrick & Thompson

108409
Wooden Posts-Pond
              12.61
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64
HMRC



108410
Cont’b June


896.88

64A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 

28 June Cont’b  - June         1431.40

64B
Prudential


BACS

28 June  AVC – TC – June  
150.00

64C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 

28 June Salary & Exps June)

64D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 

28 June Salary – June)        2584.15

64E
S Wightman


BACS 

28 June Salary– June)      

64F
D Philpot


BACS 

28 June Salary – June)        1473.14

64G
BMAC Garden Services
BACS 

28 June – Various Jobs
386.23

64H
Peter Bourner


BACS 

28 June –Tree Surg - Green  900.00

64I
V & J Knitwear

BACS

28 June Refuse Sacks
  69.24

64J
Barclays


D/D 

8 June
Bank Charges

  75.63

64K
BT 



D/D 

14 June VH WiFi

  29.99

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
65
ECS Computers

108411
Online Backup & Mailbox
188.04
66
K & M Lighting 

108412
Street Lighting Maint July
499.19

67
CGM Limited


108413
Grass Cutting June
          1162.68
68
M Fysh


108414
Window Cleaning

  55.00
69
K & M Lighting


108415
Repair Tintern Grove Light
264.00
Bank balances as at 30.6.2022
Community Account
      

     
         28,735.55
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             250,000.00
Total                                                                                              £278,735.55
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.35pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 13th September 2022, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
13th September 2022                                                               

     Chairman
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